Minutes of a meeting of Lamphey Community Council

held on 23 July 2018.
Present.
Ms Vince (Chair), Mrs Hodgson, Mr John, Mr Parfitt, Mr Ridout, Mr Skeels, Mr Tunstall and Mr Vince.



Mr John signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office.

In Attendance.
Mr Lewis

Clerk/Treasurer.
Apologies.
An apology for absence was received from Mr Purser. 

Mr Skeels stated that he has seen Mr White who would like the painting presented to him by the Community Council.
Resolved.  Mr White be invited to the September 2018 meeting so that the painting can be presented to him then.
Declaration of
No declaration of interest was made.
Interest. 
 
.

Minutes.
The minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 25 June 2018 had been circulated to members. 

Resolved.  These minutes be signed as a correct record of the proceedings.  Proposed by Mr Ridout and seconded by Mrs Hodgson and agreed by all Members.
1. To receive updates on resolutions in the Minutes of previous Council Meetings that are not agenda items in their own rights:-
A) Lamphey Notice Boards. The Clerk reported that he didn’t have sufficient address information only Jameston 
Resolved.  A letter be sent to Mr Richards c/o his mother at 2 Cleggar Park, Lamphey thanking him for installing the new notice board.

B) Mains water supply in FWE. A further letter has been sent to DCWW but to date no reply has been received,
C)  Lamphey Community Council Policies. Mr Tunstall is still dealing with this matter and it is a big job to carry out.
D) Cliff crumbling at Freshwater East. A reply has been received from PCNPA stating an independent H & S advisor has carried out a site inspection and in his opinion the hazard cannot be removed. It is recommended that the site risk assessment for the beach, slipway and car parks be converted into the visitor safety in the Countryside format. They are in the process of doing this for all their’ honeypot’ sites.
2.Treasurer’s report. The Treasurer reported that the bank balance at 13 July 2018 was £8,135.61. He handed out an income/expenditure analysis for the period April to June 2018.
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3. Reports from Representatives on outside bodies.  Ms Vince and Mr Ridout reported that at the recent OVW meeting the following items were discussed:-
A) Delegation of responsibilities likely to Town and Community Councils such as grass cutting.

B) Candidate site application closes on 14 August 2018.

C) Election costs.

D) The Charter between the County Council and Town and Community Councils should be distributed shortly.

E) The training schedule for this Autumn will be published shortly.

Mr Skeels reported that there have been issues of dogs illegally on the playing field and PCC have been contacted on this matter.

Mrs Hodgson stated that at the recent Lamphey Village Hall meeting the main topic was the loss of revenue as the mother and toddler group are no longer using the hall and there is also a reduction in numbers for line dancing and bowls. It was agreed to hold the costs for the next 3 months and then carry out a review. 
Resolved.  Mrs Hodgson pursue the matter of dogs on the playing field with PCC.
4. Review of Highway safety in the 3 Villages.  Mrs Hodgson stated that she had 

contacted Mr Darren Thomas in PCC and it was agreed to proceed with a traffic order 
for double yellow lines at the entrance to Cleggar Park. She also stated that the safe 
routes to school grant scheme application had been submitted by Lamphey School.
Mr Vince stated that he had been approached by a member of the public regarding speeding in Hodgeston Village.  
Resolved.  Mrs Hodgson pursue the matter of speeding in Hodgeston Village with 

PCC and Dyfed-Powys Police.

5. Bursary Update. This matter was discussed and will be considered again at the September 2018 meeting. One application has been received to date. Other ways of spending the bursary should be looked into such things as First Aid courses, Defibrillator training and users of Lamphey Village Hall. The Chair would liaise with Sinead.
6. Feedback from training sessions and workshops and other meetings attended by Councillors since our last meeting.  Ms Vince reported that she had attended the engagement session regarding the Local Development Plan (LDP) on 18 July 2018 at County Hall. 
7.Planning Applications:-
A) Variation of condition no. 2 of NP/17/0305 – various alterations to fenestration, remodelling of lean-to, cellar, swimming pool, stairwells & recreation room, addition of chimney, rooflight & solar panels Trewent Bungalow, Freshwater East – NP.18/0371/S73.
Resolved.   The following comments be made:-

A) The height of the bank should be maintained at the current level.
B) Concern is shown about light pollution from the additional glazing and careful consideration should be given to this,
c) Has the landscaping been completed as per the original application?.
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B) Demolish existing dwelling & erect a replacement dwelling Thackagate, Freshwater East – NP/18/0099/FUL – Planning permission has been granted.

C) Erect conservatory to rear elevation Burrowside, Matchbox Lane, Freshwater East – NP/18/0183/FUL - . Planning permission has been granted.
It was agreed that all new applications should be forwarded to the Chair prior to the meeting. This was proposed by Mr Vince and seconded by Mr Tunstall and agreed by all Members.
8. 2nd homes in the area.   The matter of Enhancing Pembrokeshire Grant money was again discussed.
A) Provide channel markings. It is considered essential as people using Jet Skis have no consideration to other bay users. Mr Skeels stated that 2 large buoys should be sufficient. It was stated that in previous years when buoys were installed in the bay then safety was greatly increased. Mr Tunstall stated that Jet Skis should read water motorised transport.
Resolved.  An application be submitted giving the project costs as £5K and asking for a grant of £4K.
B) Community Village Warden. The only likely benefit was litter picking.
Resolved.  No application be submitted.
C) Security patrols. Mr Tunstall stated that he has spoken to Dyfed-Powys Police on this matter who thought it was a stunning idea. He has been quoted by a security firm of between £10 and £15 per hour to carry out patrols. A Security Officer would be based at the Longhouse and would carry out patrols on a 20-30 minute basis. Mr Skeels stated that the worst times for incidents were when schools broke up or examination results were received and there have been no problems at present.
Resolved.  An application be submitted giving the project costs as £3K and asking for a grant of £2K.
D) Provision of an outside tap to the toilet block. Mrs Hodgson will contact Danflo for further information.

Resolved.  No application be submitted.
Mrs Hodgson stated that she sat on the 1st panel for grants.

9. Summer 2018 fundraising/community engagement event. Mr Ridout stated that progress has been made regarding a marquee, gazebo and security provision. 
10. Recommendations/information from the May Freshwater East Joint Liaison Advisory Committee meeting:

A) Jet skis too close to bay. Mrs Hodgson stated that she is still dealing with this matter. Mr Tunstall stated that should be amended to read water motorised transport.
B) Water testing of stream. A reply has been received from Natural Resources Wales asking for further information.





Resolved.  This matter be discussed again at the September 2018 Advisory Committee meeting.
C) Benches on Trewent Hill in need of repairs. Mrs Hodgson stated that an inspection had been carried out and the dangerous one was removed from site. The cost of installing a new one is between £999 and £ 1,100 plus vat.
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D) To appoint an additional resident to the committee. The advert was placed in the Notice Boards and to date no application has been received. 
11. Payments:-

A) Harris Bassett
PAYE 2017-18

£120.00

Resolved.  This be paid. Proposed by Mr Tunstall and seconded by Mr Parfitt and agreed by all Members.

12. PCC Local Development Plan including Candidate Sites.  A meeting took place with Mr Guy Thomas on 13th July and he had invited the community council to send him comments on his proposal within 14 days of the meeting. The proposal included provision of car parking and drop off spaces near to the school which would help alleviate the current school parking issue . Mr Vince stated that the presentation was very well done. He suggested that, in addition, we should ask if the school could benefit from Section 106 money to replace the 20 year old portacabins. Mrs Vince commented that in the Pembrokeshire County Council rural settlement hierarchy Lamphey was close to gaining the status of a Local Service Village, which is based on the range of services and facilities available in the settlement. A train station within the village is a very important factor. 

Resolved.   A letter be sent to Mr Guy Thomas (South Meadow Homes) supporting their application with the following comments:-

A) This is a big increase in the number of properties in the village so it should be sensitively phased so as not to adversely impact the character of the village. 

B) Provision of the parking and drop off area should be included in phase 1.

13. To purchase a new computer and software for the clerk’s use. The Clerk reported that he has visited Currys/PC World in Haverfordwest and set up an account with them which will be converted into a credit account when an order is placed. The price of the computer is £379.98 as agreed in minute 17 Page 807 but they informed him of the following additional costs:-

Office 365


59.99

Anti-Virus


20.00

Set up charges


50.00

Data transfer


20.00





-------




           149.99




           ---------
 

Resolved.  It was agreed to pay the additional costs of £149.99.. Proposed by Mr Ridout and seconded by Mr Tunstall and agreed by all Members.
14.  To receive an update on funding for Lamphey Play Area equipment and fencing.  Mrs Hodgson stated that she in contact with Mr Michael Harris of PCC to ascertain who is responsible for the upkeep of the fence. Mr Skeels stated that PCC put up 2 posts in this area about 12 months ago.
Resolved.  Mrs Hodgson email Area Maintenance at PCC to see if they are responsible for the fence repairs.
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15. To consider the Remuneration Panel Report in respect of Members Allowances.  This matter was discussed.The Community Council has to make a formal decision as to whether to adopt any or all of the non-mandated determinations in the Panel Report which will then apply to all members although individual 

members can make a personal decision to elect to forgo part or all of the entitlement to any of these payments by giving notice in writing to the clerk. The non-mandated determinations comprise £150 per member towards costs and expenses, an additional £500 to those in senior roles, reimbursement of travel and subsistence costs, compensation for financial loss, Civic Head and Deputy Civic Head honoraria of up to £1500 and £500 respectively. Mr Vince stated that the honorarium payment of £1.5K was out of all proportion.

Resolved.  It was agreed to accept all the proposals except the additional honoraria payments to Chair/Vice Chair. A vote was taken and this was passed by 4 votes to 3 with Mr Parfitt abstaining. One Voice Wales be asked if this decision could be amended by an annual vote.
.
16. To consider the Internal Audit report for the year ended 31 March 2018. A copy of the report was handed to Members at the meeting and the Chair and Clerk had met prior to this meeting and answered the queries raised. The Comments are as follows:
A) The previous internal audit was completed in December 2017, but was not brought to the Committee until April 2018. This was noted and will be dealt with quicker in the future.

B) There is very little minuted discussion of the previous audit points. The only recommendation was that correspondence be kept on file in future. This has been done this time.

C)  As mentioned in the previous audit, the Petty Cash Book has very few receipts. From 1 April 2018 receipts will be obtained for postage. At present details of letters sent are listed in date order. The only items for which no receipts will be available are phone calls for which a charge of 20p is made.

D1) Cheque for the Wales Audit Office has no paperwork. This was actually in the file and shown to Members at the meeting.
D2) There are photocopies of 3 cheques but no others. There is no legal requirement to do this.
E) Agendas are filed with minutes. These are split once a year.
F) Minutes and agendas are up to date on the website in word format. It is suggested that documents are posted in pdf format online. This was noted and will be considered when the new computer has been purchased.

G) Little correspondence is on file except more recent letters and emails sent from the Clerk. No one has been tasked with the production of letters. All letters sent from 23 April 2018 will be on file and letters/emails are sent by the Clerk unless stated otherwise.

17. Draft proposals – Review of Electoral Arrangements for the County of Pembrokeshire.  A letter and a copy of the draft proposal has been received from the Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales. It is proposed that Lamphey 
remain with Cosheston. 
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18. Complaint from Miss J E Gooch 11, Park View, Lamphey re rear hedge. A letter has been received from Miss Gooch was read to the Committee and discussed.

Resolved.  This letter be forwarded to Lamphey Field Committee as it is their responsibility.

19. Notice board for Hodgeston. Ms Vince stated that a notice board should be provided in Hodgeston and asked where it should be installed.

Resolved.  Mrs Hodgson check who owns the picnic area as this could be a possible site to have a notice board.
20. Bluestone Section 106 bid. Mr Tunstall stated that multi million pound proposals including a ski dome are scheduled to be carried out at Bluestone and grants are available to the local area.
21. Community Association report and actions. Mr Ridout reported that litter picks are being undertaken in Lamphey Village.
22. Items for next agenda. The following items are requested to be on the agenda for 

the September 2018 meeting:-

A)  Bins in Freshwater East (AS).
B)  Trimming of hedges in the area earlier in the year (AP).
23. The next meeting of Lamphey Community Council will be held on Monday 24 September 2018 at 7PM in Lamphey Village Hall.  



The meeting ended at 9.35PM.
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